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ST JOHNS RIVER FERRY COMMISSION
MEETING MINUTES
Monday, August 26, 2013
City Council Conference Room A

4:00 P.M.
The Chairman, Council Member John Crescimbeni, called the Commission meeting to order at 4:06 p.m.

In Attendance:  Council Member John Crescimbeni (Chairman), Commissioners Aaron Bowman, Elaine Brown, Richard Redick, Carl Cannon, Larry Williams, Marla Buchanan, Barbara Goodman (ex officio), Paul Astleford (ex officio);  Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston;  Kyle Billy, Council Auditor’s Office;  A. J. Souto, Finance & Budget;  Mark Fernandez, HMS Global;  Lisa King, Langton Associates; James Bennett, Florida Department of Transportation;  Annette Hastings, Tourist Development Council; Marvin Grieve, Michael Poole, JaxPort; Michael Munz, the Dalton Agency; George Register; Joe Wilhelm, Financial News & Daily Record; Carol Owens, Assistant Chief, Legislative Services.
The Commissioners voted to approve the minutes for the July 2, 2013 meeting of the Ferry Commission.

In Updates from Commissioners, Commissioners Rich Redick and Elaine Brown reported on the inauguration of the Ferry Ambassadors program that got underway the previous Saturday.  The program entails volunteers aboard the ferry to help the ferry passengers enjoy the experience by answering questions, providing information on significant and historic points of interest in the area serviced by the ferry.  Commissioner Redick reported on the first training session of the Ambassadors; the training included familiarization with HMS operations, understanding the role of the Ambassador as a friendly guide rather than a crew member, hints at starting conversations with passengers and safety instructions from the U.S. Coast Guard and the Captain and Crew of the “Jean Ribault.”  Commissioner Brown commented on how the Ambassadors were warmly received by the passengers.  Mark Fernandez of HMS remarked on the enthusiasm of the Ambassadors.

Council Member John Crescimbeni reported on the cellphone app for the ferry; he indicated that the APP system is in its final stages of testing.  The IT staff will working with others to come up with an advertising strategy to make the public aware of the availability of the ferry’s app.  We are going to have to reach out to the officials in Nassau County and the Beaches for assistance in getting the word out and signage for and about the app.

Though the item was not on the meeting’s agenda, Paul Astleford indicated that Michael Munz  from the Dalton Agency was in attendance to remark on marketing ideas,  a topic that Jim Dalton had addressed at previous Ferry Commission meetings.  To Mr. Astleford, marketing will be an integral part of the ferry’s future and success; it is getting away from “saving” the ferry; it is a much bigger adventure.  Michael Munz explained how the Dalton Agency was anxious to share thoughts and ideas on how best to be creative in marketing the ferry, on how to present the ferry as an experience and not merely as a mode of transportation.  Mr. Munz indicated that the discussion should now move to a budget for marketing; he said that the Dalton Agency would be happy to meet and work with a Commission subcommittee in this area.   The Dalton Agency would be looking for some direction from the Commission to move to the next step.
Commissioner Elaine Brown reiterated her contention that the ferry really is about A1A and how it is linked with Huguenot Park, the Timucuan Preserve and so many other sites that attract people from afar.  Commissioner Redick remarked that advertising the ferry is not going to increase ridership; ridership will increase if the ferry is advertised as a means of getting to attractive tourist sites such as Amelia and Talbot Islands and the like.  The Marketing Subcommittee will look into means of disseminating tourist information aboard the ferry.
The Commission next turned its attention to JaxPort issues.  Michael Poole, JaxPort’s Chief Financial Officer, reported that the JaxPort Board recently voted to budget $1,000,000 in grant funds for the ferry’s capital use.  The funds could be used for the slip walls, fenders or the boat itself.  (The JaxPort funds emanate from the Florida Department of Transportation to the Port Authority for the ferry’s operation).  An account has been set up by Kyle Billy of the Council Auditor’s Office for funds that are transferred from the Port Authority for the ferry.  He indicated that the Port’s Board had discussed what the proper format would be in transferring funds; the suggestion was raised about a possible Inter-Local Agreement between the City Council and the Port’s Board of Directors or through the budget process to stipulate that the funds that are transferred are to be used for capital purposes.  Mr. Poole indicated that the next question that needed addressing was timing; when should the funds be transferred.  Should it be December 1st when the ferry is scheduled for dry docking?  A discussion ensued that included James Bennett of FDOT and Kyle Billy of the Council Auditor’s Office.  The Chair, Council Member John Crescimbeni, thought that October 1st would be a better date; there was no dissension.  Mr. Billy indicated that the City had set up a separate account for funds that would be used solely for capital expenditures.  A separate account has been set up for the ferry’s operational expenses.
The Chair turned the discussion to an update on the slip wall design and costs.  He indicated that Tom Goldsbury had distributed some ballpark estimates.  Mr. Poole said that the Commission  had two options with regard to the slip wall; option A was to rebuild the existing slip wall; Option B was a 100% replacement of the slip wall.  The Commissioners discussed design drawings and costs.  Marvin Grieve, JaxPort’s Director, Project Management, joined in the discussion.  Suggestions were made on language that Shaw could put into the bidding package specifying what was expected in the design.  
The next item on the agenda was an Update on Grants for the Ferry by Lisa King of Langton Associates.  Ms. King described and discussed the FLAP Program (the Federal Land Access Program) as a priority project.  Specific criteria to qualify for funds and a due date for applying have yet to be determined.  This funding source can be used for the ferry’s operational expenses.  Ms. King indicated that she is hopeful of having the North Florida Transportation Planning Organization include this in its priority projects list and that that body will be supportive of the Ferry Commission’s application.  Commissioner Barbara Goodman thought that the Commission should request that the TPO put our project on the local area TIP (Transportation Improvement Program).  James Bennett, FDOT, thought that this was problematic and explained.
The Chair announced that the TPO requested that representatives of the Ferry Commission meet with them at either their August or September meeting (their Citizens Advisory Committee) to provide an update on the St. Johns River Ferry.  Commissioners Aaron Bowman, Marla Buchanan and Rick Redick volunteered to attend.

The Ferry Commission next turned its attention to the Marine Operations Report – June 2013 HMS Ferries – June Financial Report.  The reports had been previously distributed to the Commissioners.  Mark Fernandez reported that June was a better month than previous months.  There were two site inspections in June.  Ridership is better.  Mr. Fernandez reported that during the Kingfish Tournament, the ferry operated for extended hours.  July is looking good.

HMS Contract (RFP) was next on the agenda.  The Chair asked Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston to update the Commission.  Ms. Johnston reported that the closing date for the RFP was July 24th, at which point the Evaluation Committee would commence scoring proposals that are received.  The Professional Services Evaluation Committee (PSEC) would then review the responses.  Commissioners Aaron Bowman and Larry Williams are the Evaluation Committee that will be assigning scores to the RFP proposers.
The Chair then asked Ms. Johnston to comment on the FDOT Joint Participation Legislation.  She reported that she and Tom Goldsbury met with Mr. James Bennett of FDOT and one of the department’s consultants.  She indicated that JaxPort would have to terminate its agreements with FDOT; that would enable FDOT to enter into contracts with the City for the funds that FDOT had previously allocated to JaxPort.  She described the legislation that she had drafted that appropriates $190,457.94 from FDOT Ferry Boat Discretionary Program to the St. Johns River Ferry – Ferry Capital Project Vessel Rehab and the Public Transportation Joint Participation Agreement to be executed between the City and FDOT.  The Chairman asked Ms. Johnston to speak with the Council President to see if the ordinance that she drafted could be added to the addendum to the Council’s agenda for action the following night.
On Risk Management, though no one from the office was present, Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston indicated that she had recently talked with Cecilia Ford and reported that Ms. Ford is still in the process of negotiating for terminal coverage.  Commissioner Redick requested that Ms. Johnston follow-up with Ms. Ford on the liability issues with the Ferry’s Ambassadors program.

On the Update on Commission task list, the Chair thought that the Commission had pretty much exhausted the list, had addressed and resolved all of the items on the task list.
Kyle Billy, Council Auditor’s Office, noted that last year, the Commission solicited funds from the Beaches and Nassau County and as a result, $15,000 was raised for the ferry.  Mr. Billy wondered whether the Commission anticipated soliciting funds again this year. (Last year, Nassau County contributed $5,000, Jacksonville Beach contributed $5,000 and Atlantic Beach contributed $5,000.  Neptune Beach declined.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 6:37. P.M.
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